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Master Gardener  Association of Passaic County 

Meet us for dinner at 5pm 

Mirandaôs 

 Route 23 North, Wayne NJ  
Allow 15 minutes to get to the meeting 

4-H PROGRAM 
with MARYCARMEN KUNICKI  

 
Marycarmen has been the Passaic County 4-H Program Associate for a little less than a year now and is re-
sponsible for the program planning, implementation and evaluation of the Passaic County 4-H Youth  
Development Program. She was recently appointed as the Dept. Head for Rutgers Cooperative Extension of 
Passaic County.  
 
She has a BA in psychology from William Paterson University and an MA in psychology from Claremont 
Graduate University, California.  
 
Marycarmen has been working on after-school and summer programming in the areas of science,  
engineering and technology, and healthy lifestyles. She has also been coordinating county-wide events for 
the seven active 4-H clubs in Passaic County. Marycarmen is also the club leader for the Passaic County  
4-H Teen Crusaders. Some upcoming projects include Passaic County Take Your Child to Work Day; 
Passaic County Year of the Parks including youth education and park beautification; summer camp programs 
in science, engineering and technology, gardening and more.  

Master Gardener Meeting 

Tuesday, April 26, 2011 at 7 pm 
Totowa  Business Center  

930 Riverview Drive, Suite 250        
Totowa, NJ 

GREEN TIMES 

2011 MEETING DATES 

 General Meeting Dates 
(4th Tuesday - 7 pm)  

Apr. 26, May 24, June 28,  

Sept. 27, Oct. 25, Nov. 22 

Board Meeting Dates 
(3rd Wednesday - 6:30 pm) 

Apr. 20, May 18, June 15,  

Sept. 21, Oct. 19, Nov. 16 

FOR THOSE PEARLY WHITES!  

At our April meeting, we will be collecting toothpaste and toothbrushes to be donated to a local food pantry.  



 

 

 
 

 
To do in April  

Garden pot collection 

Please bring your clean, empty garden pots to the next MGAPC meeting in Totowa. A gentle swooshing with a dilute bleach solution 
is an effective disinfectant (1 tablespoon in 1 quart of water). Now is the time of year to divide late blooming perennials (or mid-

season ones, if allowed to recuperate in the pot). The MGAPC plant sale is May 14, after Mothers' Day, at the RCE office, Wayne.  

Helpline Training 
I have no details yet but please save the date - Friday, May 13 at County College of Morris for the Rutgers Garden Helpline Training. 

New Fertilizer Law - January 2013 
On page 4 of this newsletter is a link to a FAQ page about the new fertilizer law. If there is anything that will promote the sale of  

Rutgers soil testing kits, this is it. 

Road trips 
Please call the office to sign up for bus trips: 973-305-5740 
- April 28, Flower Gardening with Barbara Bromley at RCE of Mercer County, West Trenton. Leaving Totowa 8:30am, returning at 
3pm.  FREE 
- Friday, May 20, Mercer County sites: Sculpture garden and historic house and garden, 9 am to 3 pm. Costs to be determined.  
Rutgers MG program on "Take Your Child to Work Day" 

Thursday, April 28 is "Take Your Child to Work Day." I will have all of the supplies for growing sprouts. Please, if you can help out 
that day at the County Administration Building, 401 Grand Street, Paterson from 9 am to 3 pm, in one or two hour segments, call my 
office 973-305-5740. Thanks so much.   

Bus leader needed on April 28 Road Trip 

All of these great program have caused a conflict in responsibilities and program coverage. Would a Rutgers Certified MG be able to 
help take attendance and distribute publications and, in general, corral class members for the Flower Gardening bus trip?  Call my 
office. Thanks again.     
 

Snowdrops bloom in the snow,  
    but when the daffodils open you know spring is here. 
        - Anne Raver  
 

Elaine Fogerty Barbour 
County Agricultural Assistant 
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ELAINEõS CORNER 

April 2011 

§ Get a soil test done every 3-5 years 
§ Sharpen and balance the mower blades. Change the oil and 

spark plug. 
§ Apply pre-emergence crabgrass control to turf (during and a 

little after forsythia bloom) - READ THE LABEL 
§ Reseed small damaged turf areas with quality lawn seed 
§ Mow only when the grass gets at least 4" tall, and leave the 

nutrient-rich clippings 
§ Plant roses 
§ Prune and fertilize established roses 
§ Plant new strawberries 
§ Plant perennials and cold-tolerant annuals 
§ Plant Easter lilies and daffodils that were purchased in pots to 

return next year 
§ Plant cool-season vegetables (beets, carrots, chives, lettuce, 

§ Start warm-season vegetables and herbs indoors 
§ Divide late-blooming perennials - POT SOME UP FOR THE 

PLANT SALE 5/14  

§ Set out peony supports 

§ Shape up plants that are winter damaged 

§ Fertilize evergreens (except hemlocks, if you have woolly 

adelgid) 

§ Control woolly adelgid on hemlocks with imidacloprid (Merit 

or Grub-Ex) 

§ Begin fruit spray schedule 

§ Check stored summer bulbs 

§ Well-rotted compost makes a great mulch and supplies a bit 

of nutrition 

§ Destroy gypsy moth egg masses before they hatch (brown 

fuzzy thumb-sized masses on tree trunks) 

§ Tick control for gardeners and pets!  
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PLANT OF THE MONTH: Rabbitôs foot Fern 

Davallia fejeensis originated in Fiji. Other common names are hareôs-foot and squirrelôs-foot fern. These names refer to the thick 

creeping rhizomes (horizontal stems) that grow over the edge of the pot. These 

brown rhizomes that are covered with white-tipped hairs are the main feature of 

the plant. Several plants in a large hanging basket may give the appearance of 

spider legs. The fronds (leaves) emerge from the rhizomes. They are light 

green, triangular and leathery. 

 

Rabbitôs-foot fern is one of the hardiest indoor ferns as it requires lower humidity 

than other ferns and bright light (but not direct sun). Leaves will become brown 

if light or humidity is too low or heat too high. Normal room temperatures are 

satisfactory (no lower than 55º F) .They may become infected with aphids or 

scale insects. 
      ð Edith Wallace 

BOOKWORMS IN RINGWOOD AND WANAQUE LIBRARIES  

Ray asked for volunteers to help with the bookworm program and I was one of the volunteers. I approached the Ringwood Library 

and the Wanaque library to see if they were willing to have a plant and signage about the MGAPC and both were happy to give it a 

try. Since this was new to both libraries, and of course things are still dreary out, I decided to put in something more colorful so I took 

a Phalaenopsis orchid. The four part frame has information about the plant itself, what the MGAPC organization does, a brief bit 

about the benefits of houseplants, and contact information for the MGAPC, Ringwood Garden (this is the local club I belong to), and 

NJBG. Below are photos of the plant and display from both libraries.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ð Mary Jo Sichak  

Ringwood Library Wanaque Library 

BOARD MEMBER BIO: DIANE BEHLEN ð RECORDING SECRETARY  

A degree in management information systems from Centenary College gave Diane the opportunity to work for a large insurance  
company for nearly 25 years.  Her real joy began after a company buyout and job elimination. This allowed her to attend the master 
gardener class of 2002/03. Memorable times for Diane include numerous gardening projects with wonderful classmates, Helpline 
sessions and seating on the executive board (twice, now three times). Her time is spent now working for a local grower on a part-time 

seasonal basis, enjoying antiquing, cooking, reading and being in the great outdoors with her husband, two sons and dogs. 
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WEEDING VOLUMES 

Gathering Moss: A Natural and Cultural History of Mosses   

Oregon state University Press 

Written by Robin Wall Kimmerer, associate professor of environmental and forest biology at the 

State University of New York College of Environmental Science and Forestry (SUNY ï ESF). 

 

Deb ïñ I came across this book in The Public Gardens Magazine and knew it is the sort of book 

you want to share with all your horticulturally-addicted friends. We all love moss but donôt really 

understand it.ò   

 

Bonnie ï ñA fascinating and beautifully written book ï youôll never see mosses quite the same 

way again. Through hard science and Native American ways of knowing, Professor Kimmerer 

brings us down among the cultural relationships of mosses and up among our own.ò 
 

ð Deb Manfredonio and Bonnie Joachim 

April 2011 

LAURELWOOD ARBORETUM - UPCOMING EVENTS 

May   7th  Sat. 9 amð3 pm   PLANT SALE and RHODODENDRON FESTIVAL   

Large selection of premium annuals, hanging baskets, perennials and shrubs. Arboretum tours 

May 17th  Wed. 1 pm  THE KNIPPENBERG  RHODODENDRONS  

Dr. Al Fitzburgh, former President of the Tappan Zee Rhododendron Society, will discuss the 

hybridization of rhododendrons and Laurelwoodôs unique Knippenberg Rhododendrons,  

followed by a walk through the Arboretum to identify blooming specimens.  Bring chair(s). 

May  21st  Sat. 10 am   PHOTOGRAPHS THAT WORK ð and why 

Given by Dawn Healey, Master Gardener and Vice-President of the Essex Photo Club. A  

presentation and description of photos that work, followed by a workshop in the garden. Bring 

your camera and chair(s). 

All programs:         $15/person        FREE for FOLA MEMBERS                     

Registration required.   973-202-9579 

Leave message with your name and name of the program.                                                                                                                 

Meet at the Laurelwood Arboretum pavilion, 725 Pines Lake Dr. W.,Wayne, NJ 07470   

More information:  www.laurelwoodarboretum.org  

VOLUNTEER OPPORTUNITIES  - APRIL THRU OCTOBER  

TUESDAYS   9 am -12 pm 

4th SATURDAYS    9 am -12 pm 

Meet in the Laurelwood Arboretum pavilion, 725 Pines Lake Dr. W., Wayne, NJ 07470  

Bring gloves, small hand tools, clippers and water.  

More information:   www.laurelwoodarboretum.org  973-202-9579 

      Photo by Deb Bryant 

LAWN FERTILIZERS  

This link provides important information about the new lawn fertilizer law: http://snyderfarm.rutgers.edu/fertilizerlawFAQ.html 

http://www.laurelwoodarboretum.org
http://www.laurelwoodarboretum.org
http://snyderfarm.rutgers.edu/fertilizerlawFAQ.html


 

 

DIG IN!  

There are a number of great salad recipes I make from our church cookbook (you know, those old favorites!)  The one I make often 

during the summertime is  

BROCCOLI SALAD  

Ingredients:  

Salad 

§ 3 lbs. broccoli crowns 

§ 1/4 cup dry roasted peanuts (crushed) 

§ 2/3 cup raisins 

§ 8 bacon strips, cooked and crumbled 

§ 1/4 cup onion, chopped 

 
Directions:  
        

1. Briefly blanch the broccoli; break into pieces.   

2. Mix dressing ingredients.   

3. Add to salad ingredients; toss until coated and chill.  Serves 8 - 10 

ð Diane Behlen 
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Dressing  

§ 1 cup mayonnaise 

§ 1/3 cup sugar 

§ 3 tbsp. apple cider vinegar 

RAIN BARREL WORKSHOP  

When: May 12th  7:30 pm 

Where: Camp Jefferson Main Lodge 

Cost:  $60  Registration is required 

When April showers bring May flowers, how will you water them in June, July and August? Using a rain barrel of course! 

Presented by Rutgers Cooperative Extension of Morris County. Our program begins with a lecture on water resources, and followed 
by the building of your own rain barrel. Rain barrels are 55 gallon drums, with hardware included. They are mostly pre-built, and are 

easy to assemble. 

Registration is required, with payment in advance by 5/1. Make checks payable to Rutgers Cooperative Extension, and mail to:  

Museum Garden Club - JT Historical Society, 315 Dover-Milton Rd., Oak Ridge, NJ  07438 

For more information contact  Roberta 973 697-9176 or gardener1@jthistoricalsociety.org  

ð Roberta Shaw 

NEW MASTER GARDENER INITIATIVE!  
 
We are pleased to announce that MGAPC is offering a $500 scholarship to honor Dr. Edith W. Wallace for her invaluable assistance 
to our organization. The Dr. Edith W. Wallace Scholarship will be awarded to a graduating Passaic County high school senior who 
plans to pursue a postsecondary program in horticulture (or a related subject). Applications are available online at www.mgapc.org 
under the Forms tab. The award will be presented at the MGAPC meeting on June 28, 2011. 
 

ð Mary Riley 

http://www.mgapc.org
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NELLIE WHITE 

The arrival of the Nellie White a few days before Easter each year signaled the end of the Lenten season. Soon it would be time for 
the Easter hat, gloves and patent leather shoes to wear to church on Easter Sunday. 

 

Every Easter my Dad would bring a Nellie White home for my 
mom. Living in the city we didn't have a garden, so the Nellie 
White occupied the center place on the living room coffee table 
amid the chocolate eggs and sugar peeps.  Each time my 
brother and I visited the coffee table for another peep, we ad-
mired the pretty white flowers. As we grew older we learned in 
school that the Nellie White was a lily, a greenhouse potted 
Easter lily named by a grower in honor of his wife. Long before 
the lily received the name Nellie White, it had a distinguished 
pedigree in the ancient world. 

 

In Greek mythology the lily is associated with Hera, the wife of 
the god king Zeus. It is said that Hera's breast milk fell from the  
heavens onto the earth below and there it formed the lily. In  
Roman mythology the goddess Venus, on seeing the lily for the first time was jealous of its beauty. It was Venus who cursed the lily 
with a large pistil in a fit of jealous rage. It is even thought that the lily had a presence in Adam and Eve's garden. Legend tells us that 
when Eve was banished from her garden she cried, and from her sorrowful tears sprang lilies. 

 

From its beginnings in ancient Greek mythology the elegant and regal white flower has become a fitting symbol of purity and grace 
throughout the ages. It graced the coffee table at Easter in my parentsô home as a reminder that spring is a time for rejoicing and 
celebrating. 

 

How to rejoice and celebrate with the Easter lily 

Select plants with flowers in various stages of development.  That way you can prolong your enjoyment.  As your flowers mature, 
remove the yellow anthers before the pollen starts to shed.  In your home, the lily prefers moderately cool temperatures and will 

thrive near a window with indirect natural light. Keep your lily moderately moist in a well-drained soil. 

After the last bloom has withered and been cut away, you can continue to grow your lily and even plant it outside in your garden to 

enjoy for many years. 

       ð Patricia Adelle 

April 2011 

ART IN BLOOM  

The Little Falls Gardening Group will be participating in the Montclair Art Museum's Art in Bloom 

event with a floral installation. The Montclair Art Museum invites you to attend their acclaimed Art 

in Bloom, which will take place May 11-15, 2011. The popular exhibition brings together artists, 

musicians, philanthropists, community leaders and friends of MAM for a remarkable  

collaboration of art and floral arrangements inspired by the American paintings, sculpture, and 

Native American art from the permanent collection of the Museum. Each day the Museum will be 

open 12-5 pm daily. Non-members will be charged a $12 admission fee.   

 

If you have any questions, please contact Jennifer Scallon at jscallon@montclairartmuseum.org 

or 973-259-5143.  

  ð Diane Behlen 

mailto:jscallon@montclairartmuseum.org
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FRIENDSHIP GARDEN 

Work at the Friendship Garden got started on March 5, 2011 with pruning of the crabapple trees.  
 

On March 19, 2011 work continued with the pruning of sycamores and Bradford pear trees. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

     ð Howard Aschoff 

April 2011 

Master Gardeners Jeff Beringer, Bill Lauber,  

Randy Hinton, Jim Gillick and Dick Stansfield 

Master Gardener Randy Hinton is shown  

pruning a sycamore tree. 

FOR THE GARDEN OF YOUR DAILY LIVING  

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

      ð Margaret Kerstner 

Plant three rows of peas:  

1. Peace of mind 

2. Peace of heart 

3. Peace of soul 

Plant four rows of  squash: 

1. Squash gossip 

2. Squash indifference 

3. Squash grumbling 

4. Squash selfishness 

Plant four rows of lettuce: 

1. Lettuce be faithful 

2. Lettuce be kind 

3. Lettuce be patient 

4. Lettuce love one another 

No garden is complete without turnips: 

1. Turnip for meetings 

2. Turnip for service 

3. Turnip to help one another 

To conclude our garden we must have thyme: 

1. Thyme for each other 

2. Thyme for family 

3. Thyme for friends 

Water freely with patience and cultivate with love. There is 

much fruit in your garden because you reap what you sow. 
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FRIENDS OF LAURELWOOD SALUTES VOLUNTEERS  

Friends of Laurelwood Arboretum (FOLA) hosted its annual Volunteer Recognition Luncheon on Saturday, March 19. The program 
featured a presentation titled ñBotanic Gardens to See Before Youôre Plantedò by Christopher Rubino of Monrovia Growers. 
 

Nancy Fadynich and Dick Watts of Wayne and Sunny Brennan of Bloomingdale received special recognition for 250 hours as  
volunteers in Laurelwood Arboretum. Also honored at the event were volunteers who logged 100 hours or more. 
 

ñVolunteerism is the heartbeat of Laurelwood Arboretum,ò said FOLAôs volunteer coordinator, Deb Bryant. The dedicated corps of 
volunteers includes students, scouts, corporate groups, Passaic County Master Gardeners and private citizens. In 2010, more than 
200 volunteers contributed 13,981 hours. This contribution represents a $352,600 benefit to Wayne Township and the community.  
ñMany of our volunteers work in or for the Arboretum year round,ò Bryant noted. ñIf you compare the budget for Laurelwood to those 
of arboretums of similar size, we are operating at one-third of their cost thanks to the efforts of our volunteers.ò 
 

Volunteers pruned, thinned and propagated; divided and replanted perennials; planted bulbs; mulched the gardens; and eliminated 
invasive weeds. Others helped repair the greenhouses, paths, bridges and waterways. Members of FOLAôs hard-working Board of 
Directors helped manage Laurelwoodôs employees, worked with Wayne Township to maintain the 30-acre property, gave tours of the 
Arboretum and planned outreach activities for the community.ò 
 

The mission of Friends of Laurelwood Arboretum, a nonprofit volunteer organization, is to help preserve and maintain Laurelwood 
Arboretum in partnership with Wayne Township. With the approach of spring and a new season in the Arboretum, FOLA pauses to 
thank its many volunteers, as well as ever-growing number of members and contributors. 
 

To volunteer, to become a member of Friends of Laurelwood Arboretum or to make a donation, please send an email to  

info@laurelwoodarboretum.org or call 973-202-9579. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ð Bonnie Joachim 

April 2011 

Volunteers honored for having logged 100 or more hours at Laurelwood Arboretum were, from left: Helene Christie and Margaret Kerstner of 
Wayne, Isobel Wayrick of Pompton Plains, Jeanne Pisatowski, Mary Riley, Bob Shine, and Barbara Hegranes of Wayne,  

Jean Reynolds of Pompton Lakes, and Carol Huber and Jane Van Eeuwen of Wayne. 

HELPLINE VOLUNTEERS NEEDED  

I need volunteers for the helpline on Tuesdays and Thursdays! 
Please call me at 973-305-5740 if you are interested in doing Helpline work. 
 

ð Jo-Ann Pituch 

mailto:info@laurelwoodarboretum.org
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THE PLANT SALE IS COMINGé THE PLANT SALE IS COMING... 

What you can do to get ready now: 

§ Pot your volunteer plants. Best sellers include large blue hostas, bleeding hearts, ferns, anything in bloom, any new plants. 

§ Eye candy sells ~ your plants are pure profit to MGAPC. 

§ Get flyers and distribute at public places and give to friends. 

§ Put a sign on your lawn or put a sign in your community. 

Mark your calendars! 

§ May 13th for Green Elephant donations and plant drop off, pricing, and setup 3 to 5 pm 

§ May 14th for sale 8 am to 3 pm 

This year we will be adding something new. A Green Elephant table will succeed if everyone 

brings retired objects from their tool sheds. You can bring these to our April 26th MGAPC  

Meeting or on May 13th along with your plants. Large baskets are welcome.   

There will be a demonstration on lawn mower maintenance by Tony Molinari at 12:00 noon 

Bring your lawn mower blade to be sharpened by Mike Kealy at 12:30pm.  Free with a $5.00 

purchase. 

For more information e-mail pituch@njaes.rutgers.edu  or call 973-305-5740. 
 

ð Jo-Ann Pituch 

April 2011 

AWARD WINNERS 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

ð Photos courtesy of Jack Systma 

Ray Edel, Mary Ann Sytsma and Sonny 

Brennan receiving awards for 1000 hours of 

volunteer service 

Mary Mansfield, Ray Edel, Mary Ann 

Sytsma and Prabha Sahasrabudhe  

receiving awards for 500 hours of  

volunteer service 

mailto:pituch@njaes.rutgers.edu
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Cooperating Agencies: Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey, U.S. Department of Agriculture, and County Boards of Chosen Freeholders. Rutgers Cooperative Extension, a 

unit of the Rutgers New Jersey Agricultural Experiment Station, is an equal opportunity program provider and employer. 

Ray Edel, President 
Barbara Cook, 1st Vice-President 
Joan Riedl, 2nd Vice-President 
Barbara Sanford, past President 

Joan Kaynak, Treasurer 
Diane Behlen, Recording Secretary 
Regina Imperato, Corresponding Secretary 
Edith Wallace, past President 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

MGAPC Officers 

Contributors: Patricia Adelle, Howard Aschoff, Elaine Fogerty Barbour, Diane Behlen, Bonnie Joachim, Margaret Kerstner,  

Deb Manfredonio, Jo-Ann Pituch, Mary Riley, Mary-Jo Sichak, Roberta Shaw, Jack Systma, and Edith Wallace      

Editor: Regina Imperato     Send articles for next monthôs Green Times to regimper@optonline.net.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

POST YOUR ADS HERE!  

Post an ad in this space. Businesses may include a business card size ad for the entire year for only $100! And any individual may 

post an ad of up to 50 words for only $10 an issue. If you would like to include an advertisement in the Green Times, send your ad to 

the editor at regimper@optonline.net. And be sure to send your check  to MGAPC treasurer Joan Kaynak at 51 Bridge St., Lincoln 

Park, NJ 07035. 

CHRISTOPHER RUBINO  

SALES 

Horticultural Craftsman since 1994  

Cell: 862 -686 -1778  

crubino@monrovia.com  

cjr4@cornell.edu  

christopherrubino.com  

www.monrovia.com  

April 2011 

mailto:regimper@optonline.net
mailto:regimper@optonline.net

